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W.N.M.U. Intramural Gym, Spring 2020
Western New Mexico University has partnered with Silver Schools and Cobre Schools in hosting Family Math Learning Nights, which are intended to make mathematics easier to learn for students and give ideas to parents for activities to do at home. The project has been hosted at a few schools already, but more are to come. 
Tanya Rivers, associate professor of developmental mathematics at WNMU, said the idea came about between she and Scott Smith, associate professor of mathematics.
	“We had talked about different ways to serve our community in terms of math education,” Rivers said.
	She and Smith would help at elementary schools on a voluntary basis – both had kids in elementary school – such as visiting classrooms. That’s how Family 


Math Learning Nights came about. But first, they needed funding, and they submitted a proposal to Freeport-McMoRan. Through the Community Investment Fund grant, Freeport gave about $50,000 to partially fund the project. 
	Partners involved with the project include Silver Schools and Cobre Schools and WNMU’s Math and Computer Science Department and School of Education. Family Math Learning Nights have been held at Silver’s Harrison Schmitt and Jose Barrios elementary schools, and Cobre’s Central and Bayard elementary schools. The most recent was held Wednesday, February 20, 2020, at the university’s intramural gymnasium for Cobre Schools as a whole.
	Not including Wednesday’s event, Family Math Learning Nights have been attended by more than 470 families, Rivers said, “and the feedback has been very positive from the kids and their families as well as administrators and teachers.
“We can do better … in teaching our kids and getting our kids ready for math,” Rivers said. “Research has shown that family involvement in education is really critical to academic achievement, particularly in math. So we wanted to bring families in to show how they can engage in math learning with their children at an event like this, but then also take that and bring it home. 
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W.N.M.U. Math Faculty Scott Smith and Tanya Rivers
	

“And hopefully influence some of the activity that’s going on at home to prevent like … math anxiety, stress, or things like that to children to sort of make it more fun and low stress,” she said. “So that kids develop numeracy skills and mathematical thinking skills early.”
	Rivers said teachers do a majority of work for the events – getting activities ready for booths, preparing the food and organizing advertising.
	Each school had a different theme, like Harrison Schmitt had a “Halloween game night,” while Central and Bayard elementary schools had a “Monte Carlo game night” with cards and dice. Jose Barrios featured a “winter wonderland” theme, and Cliff’s event will have a “spring into math” theme.
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W.N.M.U. Mustang Mascot & Cheerleaders at Math Night
	The event inside the intramural gymnasium hosted by WNMU had a Harry Potter theme. One of the booths featured a clue game that allowed kids to figure out math problems, according to Daena Davis, Cobre math coach. There was another booth where students used marshmallows to build “a castle with geometric shapes” and count marshmallows and gumdrops. Before students chowed down on their burritos that the university provided, they weighed each of 


their families’ burritos. Students then added up the weight, put the weights in order from lightest to heaviest and then found the average.
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Families enjoying the weighed burritos at Math Night
	“We have quite a few parents in the community that will tell us, ‘I don’t understand how to help my child, I don’t understand the math they’re doing, we don’t understand how to support our kids at home,’” Davis said. “So, with these activities, we’re hoping to show them these are ways that you can support them at home and help build their math capacity.” 
	“We have supplied families with information about … helping kids with math at home, as well as supply each family participating in the school-hosted events a bag with games that the family can play to support mathematical thinking in the home,” Rivers said.
	One activity allowed families to throw a ball into a target that was labeled with numbers, and they would have to find the greatest common factor of those two numbers. There was another activity where they threw a ring around an object and had to figure out what a fraction represented.
	


“They loved seeing their children being able to create games using math, and just to make it fun,” sixth-grade teacher Jessica Hoffman said.
	Hosting this with other schools and the university made it “bigger and better,” Hoffman said.
	“This year’s game night was able to reach more parents about how to do math at home in a fun, engaging way because of the input and assistance of math teachers of other schools in the planning and implementation phases,” she said.

Nominations Wanted!!!
For the Southwestern Section’s Distinguished Teaching Award.

The award would normally be given at our Spring 2021 Conference – With the COVID– 19 situation, the conference will probably be virtual. Hopefully there will be some discussion about that on the MAA Connect, SW Section thread. 

There are excellent teachers in our section 
that should be recognized for their work!

Last year, for the first time in all the years I’ve been Secretary/Treasurer, there were no nominations for this SW Section award. Let us not have a repeat this year. 

The SW section asks that you complete the same nomination form that is used for the national Haimo award (https://www.maa.org/programs-and-communities/member-communities/maa-awards/teaching-awards/haimo-award-distinguished-teaching ), and our section’s “distinguished teacher” nomination will be forwarded to the MAA for consideration for the Haimo award. A committee from our section will look at all nominations submitted for the SW Section Award, and determine our section’s nominee for the Haimo Award. Completing the forms and submitting the necessary documentation to the SW Section should be done electronically. With the permission of the person making the nomination, the nominated people who were not selected for this Section Award will be considered again for this honor next year (with the opportunity to update their nomination, if so desired). 




Our section has had two of our nominees for the Haimo Award win this award: Deborah Hughes-Hallett, University of Arizona, won in 2004 and David Pengelley, 
New Mexico State University, won in 2008. It’s time for another winner!!! You can go to MAA web page on Haimo Awards( https://www.maa.org/programs-and-communities/member-communities/maa-awards/teaching-awards/haimo-award-distinguished-teaching )to find out more about the award, the eligibility requirements, and the materials that need to be submitted with the nomination. Any interested person may nominate any Southwestern Section member (self-nomination is not permitted) for the award. 

The completed nomination packet must be received by Joanne Peeples no later than January 31, 2021, she would appreciate it if you would let her know in December (or earlier) if you plan to nominate someone. The completed nomination packet can be emailed to Joanne at jpeeples@epcc.edu. If you have question email Joanne or call her at 915-831-5047 (office) or 915-276-1852 (cell). 

Joanne Peeples

   
Nominations Wanted!!!
Southwestern Section 2021 Meritorious Service Award

As noted at: 
https://www.maa.org/programs-and-communities/member-communities/maa-awards/service-awards/meritorious-service
 
our Southwestern section is eligible to present one of its members with a Meritorious Service Award in 2021: 

Certificate for Meritorious Service Award Presentation Chart
The Sections have been divided (by lottery) as follows:
	2021, 2026
EPaDel
Iowa
Metro New York
North Central
Pacific Northwest
Southwestern 
	2022, 2027
Florida
Kansas
Michigan
Northeastern
Rocky Mountain
Texas
	2023, 2028
Illinois
Kentucky
Missouri
Seaway
Wisconsin 
	2024, 2029
Golden (Northern California)
Indiana
Louisiana-Mississippi
Nebraska
Ohio
Southeastern
	2025, 2030
Allegheny Mountain
Intermountain
MD-DC-VA
New Jersey
Oklahoma-Arkansas
Southern California-Nevada





Sections are to submit their nominations, including a citation indicating the reasons for the selection of the nominee, to   secretary@maa.org.  Once confirmed 
by the MAA Board of Directors, each of the recipients will be recognized at the prize session at the 2021 MathFest.

Dolciani Mathematics Enrichment Grants

Applications accepted beginning November 2, 2020

The Mary P. Dolciani Halloran Foundation has provided funding for the Mathematical Association of America (MAA) to award grants for projects designed to develop mathematical enrichment programs for students who show promise or interest in middle school or high school. The goal of the program is to interest students who are ready for more challenge in the study of mathematics and encourage them to further their mathematical studies.

Proposals are sought from college and university mathematical sciences faculty establishing projects that actively engage middle or high school students beyond the standard curriculum, possibly working in partnership with middle or high school math teachers. Interested middle and high school teachers are strongly encouraged to seek out college and university mathematic sciences faculty in the formulation of proposals to benefit middle and high school students. The Foundation is particularly interested in projects originating from the middle or high schools. Proposed projects may replicate existing successful projects, adapt components of such projects, or be new.

Applications will be accepted from college and university mathematical sciences faculty at accredited U.S. (including U.S. Territory), or Canadian AUCC-member institutions. Applicants are encouraged to demonstrate a partnership with secondary or middle school mathematics faculty that is appropriate for the project. Either the middle or high school teachers or the college or university faculty may initiate the project and teachers are encouraged to develop ideas and to contact colleagues at a nearby two- or four-year college or university to work collaboratively. However, a college or university must be the fiscal agent.

To receive more information or to apply, visit:  https://www.maa.org/node/119500/



Volunteers Needed!
Section Representative for three-year term on MAA Congress beginning July 1, 2021 to succeed Diane Lussier
Members of the Southwestern Section of the MAA are to elect a Section Representative for a three-year term on the MAA Congress beginning July 1, 2021 to succeed Diane Lussier, the current Representative. 

Representatives provide critical leadership to ensure the long-term success of the association in fulfilling our mission to advance the understanding of mathematics and its impact on our world.

Our section’s nominating committee consists of distinguished members Diane Lussier (dlussier@pima.edu), William Stone (wtstone@wmt.edu) and Thomas Gruszka (Thomas.gruszka@wnmu.edu). 

This nominating committee will report the nominations to Susan Kennedy by November 13 at: skennedy@maa.org

Please volunteer yourself to serve by notifying any member on the nominating committee.


Section Senator’s Report by Diane Lussier
At the MAA Senate meeting, we discussed topics of 
(1) increasing membership; 
(2) increasing diversity; and 
(3) supporting section meetings.  
We voted on re-wording of by-laws.  There was talk that members like the Sigmas best:
The SIGMAA program establishes and supports communities of colleagues who share a common interest that advances the MAA mission. Within these communities, members gain access to opportunities for networking, professional 


development, and discussion of issues relevant to the represented interest. In addition to enhancing interactions among their members, each SIGMAA facilitates interactions between their members and the greater mathematics community by providing resources and expert knowledge relevant to their special interest.
To learn more about the individual SIGMAA, go to:
https://www.maa.org/programs-and-communities/member-communities/sigmaas

Thank you, Diane, from our entire Southwestern Section for your meritorious service as our congressional representative!
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Returning to College Campus During the Pandemic: WNMU Students are not Alone
By
S. Otto Khera, Western New Mexico University, Education Researcher
	As colleges and universities reopened these past weeks for this 2020 fall semester including Western New Mexico University (WNMU) which opened on Monday, August 17, our students, faculty, staff, families, and communities are filled with the same hopes and questions relating to our COVID-19 pandemic “new normal.” Beyond the guidelines of the CDC for universities and their stakeholders 


and the reformulation of these guidelines by the State of New Mexico’s Higher Education Department, we have little to go by. It is true: we do not really know how this pandemic will turn out, but we all need to do that best that we can to work with what we have. 
	At WNMU, we know that there is a full phased plan being followed (link below). We also know that WNMU students, faculty, staff, and families need everyone’s support as they try to carefully balance their teaching, learning, and the pursuit of a degree against the health risks they face. 
	As with our K12 learners, our WNMU learners need peer and social interaction combined with instructor facilitation that supports their learning and college experience. They need social interaction to feel confident in their own abilities to complete assignments, pass exams, and ultimately get their degree. We see this same need among learners in educational research in the form of  “sense of belonging” – feeling connected to the campus, curriculum, and the community. We also see that students need confidence in their own abilities to succeed. In research this is called “learner self-efficacy,” or mastery over one’s program of study and internal belief in one’s own ability to successfully complete the courses and degree program in one’s major. 
	The socio-emotional needs of students and the physical realities of the pandemic that are at odds, requires us all in higher education to balance how we manage the semester. We know from the CDC and generally that physical distancing and quarantining are critical. We know that washing hands frequently, wearing a mask in public interior spaces, and getting tested if feeling any symptoms or if known to be exposed are necessary conditions to help mitigate the spread of the virus. These are all discussed and addressed in the WNMU phased reopening plan.
	At the same time, our learners need social interaction or “peer interaction” to get through what is a fairly challenging time for most. This social interaction is consistent with the findings from a research project that I helped lead this summer with NYU undergraduate business students. The researcher team I was part of facilitated the students who in turn set out to research what was needed among students to successfully learn exclusively online. NYU is fully online this semester, and thus made a good case study. After coding surveys and interviewing more than 45 NYU and other students nationwide, the NYU business students had two big takeaways: Online learners need to feel connected to each other in order to feel like they are part of a “common journey,” and to support this, the faculty 


need the ability to effectively facilitate peer learning through instruction and digital literacy – the ability to use the technology available, whether Zoom (used for video conferencing) or other education platforms in ways that are effective in terms of instruction and peer interactions.
	Fortunately for our community and students, WNMU is addressing these core needs across the campus. Not only through the formal plan, but through many distributed strategies. To make increased online learning and smaller and less frequent group face-to-face meetings possible, WNMU offers face-to-face interactions for equipment-specific labs and other experiential and hands-on learning such as welding. Says JoBeth Erling, Interim Director of WNMU’s Center for Student Success, “It’s important that we support our learner’s sense of belonging online and everywhere. The lectures are streamed online, on Zoom, and students can watch the recordings which is a huge help to them. We are also following CDC quarantine guidelines for incoming students and have a special quarantine floor where meals are delivered to them. We also offer testing from HMS when they get here and throughout.” Added Erling, “After Thanksgiving, we will be fully online and there will be full campus support services available to our students. We want our learners to be connected and to feel welcome.” 
WNMU faculty member Dr. Nancy Livingston teaches statistics and computational math, and represents the shift to a higher level of faculty support for WNMU learners during the pandemic.“There’s a kind of irony to the social distancing and lack of face-to-face classroom time – many students are actually getting more faculty support.” Dr. Livingston went on to give a real-world example, “At 8 AM on the first day of classes, I got an email from a junior-level statistics student worried about submitting assignments. I reached out to her and we had a Zoom video conferencing session together right then within minutes, and we got it all ironed out. She feels much better and confident, and I feel good about the interaction. That’s what I’m here for – to support our students and to provide instruction – and with the semester moving ahead, because I’m glued to the screen most of the day, I’m able to be more responsive to students and reach out immediately.”
 	In addition to WNMU faculty going the extra mile to support learner needs, WNMU is turning up the volume on its student mentorship program that pairs up seasoned students with newer ones to give them the kind of support that only a student can give another student. “We are very excited about kicking off that program,” says JoBeth Erling, “and are committed to supporting our learner’s physical health and mental health as they navigate this new normal.” 
	

We cannot know what this semester will bring, nor what the pandemic will look like over the remainder of the fall and into the spring of 2021. Many universities have already had to reverse re-openings including last week University of North Carolina, Chapel Hill, Notre Dame, and others which experienced a steep increase in spread. It is reassuring though to know that our local university’s support teams, faculty, and administration are all following the best available knowledge and seeking to strike a responsible balance between the physical and mental health for our WNMU learners who are so essential to our community and future. “We’re all in this together” – and that attitude helps a lot.
Resource Links for Higher Education and Stakeholders:
Western New Mexico University Fall 2020 Reopening Plan: https://wnmu.edu/back-to-campus-plan/#gsc.tab=0
New Mexico Higher Education Department: https://hed.state.nm.us/students-parents/adult_education/restart-nm
Center for Disease Control (CDC): https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-ncov/community/colleges-universities/index.htm

Obituary
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	Ronald L. Graham, who gained renown with wide-ranging theorems in a field known as discrete mathematics that have found uses in diverse areas, ranging from making telephone and computer networks more efficient to explaining the 


dynamics of juggling, died on July 6 at his home in the La Jolla section of San Diego. He was 84. The cause was bronchiectasis, a chronic lung condition, according to a statement from the University of California, San Diego, where Dr. Graham was an emeritus professor.
	“He created a lot of mathematics and some really pretty cool stuff,” said Peter Winkler, a mathematician at Dartmouth College. “This occurred over many years, and so it’s only now that we get to sort of look back and see all the stuff that he did.”
	One thing he did was develop methods for worst-case analysis in scheduling theory — that is, whether the order in which actions are scheduled wastes time. On another front, with his wife and frequent collaborator, Fan Chung, an emeritus mathematician at the University of California, San Diego, he developed the idea of quasi-random graphs, which applied numerical preciseness in describing the random-like structure of networks.
	Dr. Graham’s research was detailed in about 400 papers, but he never fit the stereotype of a nerdy mathematician. Soft-spoken but garrulous, he leavened his talks on high-level equations with silly jokes and sight gags. He was also an expert trampoline gymnast and juggler, a side pursuit — he was elected president of the International Jugglers’ Association in 1972 — that in his hands also lent itself to mathematical analysis.
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Museum of Mathematics (MoMath), New York City
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                                   6917 Orizaba Ave.
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                                     (never ending)
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            Tucson, AZ 85709
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                    Arizona Western College 
                    2020 S. Avenue 8E
                    Yuma, AZ 85365
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Distinguished Teacher Award Committee:  Joanne Peeples
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